
 
AGENDA 

 
CITY OF RANCHO PALOS VERDES 

NOTICE OF MEETING OF THE STORM DRAIN OVERSIGHT COMMITTEE 
 

May 30, 2007 
 

CITY HALL COMMUNITY ROOM  
30940 HAWTHORNE BOULEVARD 

RANCHO PALOS VERDES  
 
 

7:00 PM 
 
CALL TO ORDER 
 
 

1. Flag Salute. 
 

2. Roll Call.  (Chair Lyon) 
 

3. Approval of Agenda.  (Chair Lyon) 
 

4. Approval of the Minutes of the meeting conducted on May 16, 2007.  (Chair 
Lyon) 

 
5. Water Quality And Flood Protection Program – Recommendation For User Fee 

Rate - FY07-08.  (McLean) 
      

                    Attachment A: Storm Drain Costs (FY05-06 through FY11-12
 

        
                6. Preparation of Storm Drain Oversight Committee Report to the City Council.  

                (Chair Lyon) 
 

       7. Public Comments. 
 

       8. Adjournment. 
 

http://www.palosverdes.com/rpv/oversight_water_quality_flood_protection_program/agendas/2007_Agendas/20070530_%20Agenda/20070516_Minutes_Draft.pdf
http://www.palosverdes.com/rpv/oversight_water_quality_flood_protection_program/agendas/2007_Agendas/20070530_%20Agenda/20070516_Minutes_Draft.pdf
http://www.palosverdes.com/rpv/oversight_water_quality_flood_protection_program/agendas/2007_Agendas/20070530_%20Agenda/20070530_Oversight Committee SR_Draft FY07-08 Fee_FINAL.pdf
http://www.palosverdes.com/rpv/oversight_water_quality_flood_protection_program/agendas/2007_Agendas/20070530_%20Agenda/20070530_Oversight Committee SR_Draft FY07-08 Fee_FINAL.pdf
http://www.palosverdes.com/rpv/oversight_water_quality_flood_protection_program/agendas/2007_Agendas/20070530_%20Agenda/20070530_Oversight Committee SR_Attachment A_Storm_Drain_Costs_Thru_FY11-12.pdf




 
 
 
 
MEMORANDUM RANCHO PALOS VERDES 
 TO: HONORABLE CHAIR AND MEMBERS OF THE OVERSIGHT COMMITTEE  
  FOR THE WATER QUALITY AND FLOOD PROTECTION PROGRAM 
 FROM: DENNIS MCLEAN, DIRECTOR OF FINANCE & INFORMATION TECHNOLOGY 
 DATE: MAY 30, 2007 
SUBJECT: WATER QUALITY AND FLOOD PROTECTION PROGRAM – ANNUAL USER 


FEE RATE - FY07-08
 
STAFF COORDINATORS:  Ron Dragoo, Senior Engineer 


Kathryn Downs, Deputy Director of Finance & Information     
Technology 


 
 
RECOMMENDATION 
 
Increase the FY07-08 annual Storm Drain User Fee (the “Fee”) to fund the City’s Water 
Quality and Flood Protection Program 2%, from $86/ERU to $87.72/ERU, the maximum 
annual rate per ERU. 
 
 
EXECUTIVE SUMMARY 
 
During 4 meetings over the last two months, Public Works and Finance and Information 
Technology staff presented project and financial information to the Oversight Committee 
for the Water Quality and Flood Protection fund (the Storm Drain Oversight Committee 
or “Oversight Committee”) in accordance with the Scope of Responsibilities established 
by the City Council.  The Oversight Committee is expected to issue its own separate, 
independent report to the City Council on June 19, 2007. 
 
The property owners approved an initial annual User Fee rate of $86/ERU during the 
mail ballot election that concluded on August 30, 2005.  In accordance with Ordinance 
No. 418, the City Council will conduct a Public Hearing, expected to occur on June 19, 
2007, to consider the User Fee rate for FY07-08.   
 
The following excerpts from the section 3.44.020 of Ordinance No. 418 describe provisions 
of the City’s law that governs the annual Fee, including: 
 


E. $86.00 is the maximum annual Storm Drain User Fee rate per ERU 
for fiscal year 2006-07. 


F. Such maximum annual rate per ERU shall be increased annually 
commencing with fiscal year 2007-08 by an amount equal to the change in the 
Consumer Price Index for all Urban Consumers for the Los Angeles, Riverside and 
Orange County areas (the “CPI”), including all items as published by the U.S. 
Bureau of Labor Statistics as of March 1 of each year, not to exceed a maximum 
increase of two percent (2%) per year. 
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The CPI increased by 3.5% as of March 1, 2007.  Therefore, the maximum annual User 
Fee rate per ERU shall be increased by no more than 2%, from $86 per ERU to $87.72.   
 
The following excerpts from the section 3.44.040 of the Ordinance describe provisions of 
the City’s law that governs the review and rate setting for the annual Fee, including: 
 


Each fiscal year, commencing with fiscal year 2007-08, the City Council shall, 
following a public hearing, determine whether to collect the Storm Drain User Fee 
for that year, and if so, the rate per ERU for that year.  In making its 
determinations, the City Council shall take into account the current and projected 
revenues of the City for such fiscal year, including but not limited to, property 
taxes, sales taxes and transient occupancy taxes; the current and projected 
expenditures of the City for such fiscal year, including, but not limited to, 
proposed expenditures in connection with the City’s storm drain system; the 
balance, if any, in the Water Quality and Flood Protection Program Enterprise 
Fund; and the current and projected General Fund reserves. In no event shall the 
annual rate per ERU be set in excess of the maximum rate without approval by a 
majority vote of the property owners subject to the Storm Drain User Fee.   


 
The City will be receiving a Rate Analysis Report (the “Report”) prepared by Harris & 
Associates which identifies each developed parcel that is subject to the Storm Drain 
User Fee and the amount of the proposed Fee for each parcel for Fiscal Year 2007-08.  
 
At the June 19th public hearing, the City Council must consider all protests or objections 
to the Report and all testimony regarding the proposed levy of the Storm Drain User 
Fee for Fiscal Year 2007-08.  At the conclusion of the public hearing, the City Council 
must determine if a majority protest exists.  A majority protest will exist if protests are 
made by the owners of a majority of the parcels subject to the Fee for Fiscal Year 2007-
08. 
 
If there is no majority protest, the City Council may adopt a resolution approving the 
Report as filed or modifying the Report, and directing that the Storm Drain User Fee for 
Fiscal Year 2007-08 be collected on the County tax roll. On or before August 10, 2007, 
the City Clerk must file the Report with the County Auditor-Controller together with a 
statement endorsed on the Report that it has been finally adopted by the City Council. 
In the event of a majority protest, the Storm Drain User Fee may be collected for Fiscal 
Year 2007-08, but the Fee may not be collected on the County tax roll.  
 
Based upon the draft budget for FY07-08, Staff offers the following financial information 
for consideration by the Oversight Committee in making an annual User Fee rate 
recommendation for FY07-08, as well as the City Council in the determination of the 
Fee rate for FY07-08: 
 


1) Estimated revenue from property taxes, sales taxes and transient occupancy 
taxes in the General fund are expected to increase at a rate of about 6% during 
FY07-08. 
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2) Budgeted expenditures (before the $3 million transfer of General fund reserves) 
and transfers to other funds are expected to be nearly equal to estimated 
revenue for FY07-08 in the General fund, resulting in a draft balanced budget for 
FY07-08. 


 
3) The City Council directed Staff to include a $3 million transfer of General fund 


reserves to the Water Quality and Flood Protection fund during FY07-08 to 
enable the completion of the McCarrell Canyon backbone project.  It is expected 
that General fund reserves will be about $9 million at the end of FY08-09, nearly 
at the General Fund Reserve Policy level established by the City Council. 


 
4) The FY07-08 budget for the Water Quality and Flood Protection fund includes 


about $2.5 million of expenditures during FY07-08.  About 50% (approximately 
$1.2 million) will be funded from the collection of the annual storm drain Fee. 


 
5) No other significant revenue source is expected to be received by the City during 


FY07-08. 
 


6) The FY07-08 budget has been prepared based upon an assumption that the 
annual User Fee will not be repealed during the November 6, 2007 municipal 
election. 


 
Therefore, Staff recommends a 2% increase of the annual User Fee.  Other significant 
information has been included later in this Staff Report to further evidence Staff’s 
recommendation for a 2% increase of the annual User Fee.   
 
 
BACKGROUND AND DISCUSSION 
 
1 - ASSIGNMENT AND REVIEW BY OVERSIGHT COMMITTEE 
 
Overview of Scope and Purpose for the Oversight Committee 
 
At its meeting on January 30, 2007, the City Council established the following Scope of 
Responsibilities for the Storm Drain Oversight Committee: 
 


The Oversight Committee shall annually review a status report regarding storm 
drain projects, maintenance and administrative costs of the Program.  The review 
would include a comparison of budget v. actual accounting of the previous 
(FY05-06) and current fiscal year (FY06-07), the proposed budget for 
forthcoming year (FY07-08) and review Staff’s recommendation regarding the 
User Fee rate for the forthcoming year (FY07-08).  The Oversight Committee 
shall timely forward its Fee recommendation to the City Council prior to the 
annual public (Fee) hearing expected to be conducted in June (June 2007 for 
FY07-08) each year.  The Oversight Committee’s review would coincide with the 
Finance Advisory Committee’s (the “FAC”) review of the City’s Five-Year 
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Financial Model that will include the Water Quality and Flood Protection Program. 
 Therefore, Staff will also present the excerpt of Five-Year Financial Model for the 
storm drain Program to the Oversight Committee each year as a part of its 
review.  The Oversight Committee shall perform other assignments regarding the 
storm drain Program as the City Council directs or upon request by Staff. 


 
The City Council appointed 5 members to the Oversight Committee on April 17, 2007. 
 
April 26, 2007 Meeting of the Oversight Committee 
 
At the meeting of the Oversight Committee conducted on April 26, 2007, Staff presented 
an explanation of the Scope, Purpose and History of the Water Quality and Flood 
Protection program.   
 
May 2, 2007 Meeting of the Oversight Committee
 
At the meeting of the Oversight Committee held on April 26, 2007, Staff presented an 
explanation of the projects, amounts budgeted, as well as the expenditures-to-date for 
the Water Quality and Flood Protection program through FY06-07 (see Attachment A).   
 
May 15, 2007 Meeting of the Oversight Committee - Proposed FY07-08 Budget – 
Water Quality and Flood Protection Enterprise Fund 
 
At the beginning of the meeting of the Oversight Committee held on May 15, 2007, 
Staff: 
 


 Presented a review of the Scope and Purpose of the Committee 
 Cited the process for the annual review of the User Fee while displaying the 


Ordinance of the City that set the original Fee; and  
 Briefly discussed the City Council’s budget process. 


 
After completing a review of the Oversight Committee’s scope and process, Staff 
presented an overview of: 
 


 The draft budget for the Water Quality and Flood Protection fund for FY07-08 
(see Attachment A); and 


 The draft 2007 Five-Year Financial Model for the Water Quality and Flood 
Protection program and the General Fund, as presented to the Finance Advisory 
Committee on April 25, 2007.   


 
The following excerpt from the staff report to the Oversight Committee, dated May 30, 
2007, includes significant information regarding the FY07-08 draft budget for the Water 
Quality and Flood Protection fund and the draft 2007 Five-Year Financial Model for the 
Water Quality and Flood Protection fund and the excerpt of the General fund that was 
presented to the Committee by Staff: 
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Overview of the City’s Budget Process 
 
On March 24, 2007, the City Council conducted a Tactical Planning and Budget 
Policy Workshop to begin the annual budget process for FY07-08. The intent of 
the Workshop is to enable the City Council to make broad tactical and budgetary 
policy decisions, including the addition/deletion of programs (i.e. traffic safety), 
capital expenditures (i.e. residential and arterial street surfacing, storm drain 
maintenance), staffing changes and possible revisions of other city services.  
Using a baseline budget schedule for FY07-08 prepared by the Finance and 
Information Technology department under the direction of the City Manager, the 
City Council made several policy decisions for FY07-08, including the following: 
 
“On July 1, 2007, transfer $3 million of General Fund reserves to the Water 
Quality and Flood Protection fund to finance the McCarrell Canyon project and 
other high-priority projects that shall be included in the FY07-08 budget.”   
 
Staff will present the draft budget for the storm drain program, as well as the 
Oversight Committee’s comments, if any, to the City Council at the Budget 
Workshop on May 29, 2007.   
 
Project Categories  
 
Staff has attached the schedule of Storm Drain Costs (FY05-06 through FY11-
12), (See Attachment A).  Projects have been segregated into four categories: 


 
 Backbone Projects 
 Pipe Lining 
 Capacity and Secondary System Projects 
 Filtration Systems 


 
Staff has grouped the known projects into drainage systems.  In doing so, one is 
able to review complete watershed systems and plan the drainage of the whole 
area from bottom to top.  Staff has identified potential high risk drainage systems 
by analyzing them on a case by case basis using available geotechnical reports 
and drainage studies, flooding history and physical property damage to establish 
the shortcomings and vulnerabilities of each.  
 
Priorities  
 
BACKBONE PROJECTS: 
 
Backbone projects and watershed drainage systems have been identified by the 
respective canyons they drain.  The collection systems, piped systems, drainage 
below roads and inlet and outfall structures will be analyzed in each of these 
canyons. The highest priority systems have been identified and the full scope of 
work required to upgrade each of these canyons is being developed. The 
backbone projects currently in the program are listed below. 
 
Funded: 
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 Sunnyside Ridge  
 McCarrell Canyon 


 
Not Funded (listed alphabetically): 


 
 Alta Mira Canyon  
 PVDE Miraleste Canyon  
 PVDE San Pedro & Averill Canyons 
 Tarapaca Canyon  


 
No other canyon systems have been identified as high priority systems at this 
time, however, that may change in the future upon when weaknesses in the 
system are found from storm events or additional investigations. 
 
PIPE LINING:  
 
The lining of pipes has been identified as one of the most important components 
of the program.  The storm drain lining process can repair the existing 
deteriorating pipes with minimal disruption and in most cases in the most cost 
effective way.  The inspection of the pipes were prioritized by first concentrating 
on pipes under the major arterials and then following systems beyond those 
where the pipelines were determined to be in a poor condition. This was followed 
by inspecting all pipelines greater than 36” in diameter as required by NPDES to 
renew the Municipal Stormwater Permit.  The large pipe inspections were 
completed in December 2006.  Inspection has continued on the smaller diameter 
pipes 
 
The highest percentage of pipes in the City are 18”, most of which are in a poor 
condition.  The lining of pipes is driven by the amount of funding and the 
availability of contractors for this specialized work. The more limited the funding 
the more difficult it is to get a contractor to do the work due to the economy of 
scale.   
 
CAPACITY AND SECONDARY SYSTEM PROJECTS: 
 
These projects normally take the form of replacing or adding pipes, installing 
catch basins and curbs, installing inlet structures to increase capacity, limit the 
amount of debris and providing easier maintenance and outlet structures to limit 
erosion and undermining of the drainage system.  Existing undersized pipes will 
be retained whenever possible and additional pipes will be installed to augment 
existing systems. Consideration is given to areas experiencing ongoing 
problems. 
 
FILTRATION SYSTEMS: 
 
The City is divided into 5 watershed drainage area: 


 
 Los Angeles Drainage Area (6 major canyon systems) 
 Ocean South Drainage area (3 major canyon systems) 







WATER QUALITY AND FLOOD PROTECTION PROGRAM – ANNUAL USER FEE 
RATE - FY07-08 
May 30, 2007 
Page 7 
 


 Ocean West Drainage Area (3 major canyon systems) 
 Palos Verdes Estates West Drainage Area (1 major canyon system) 
 Palos Verdes Estates North Drainage Area (2 major canyon systems) 


 
Each of these watershed areas drains into different systems with two of them 
draining directly into the ocean, albeit into different bays.  Historically, external 
grant funding for the installation of filter devices has been granted for the Ocean 
West drainage area that drains into the Santa Monica Bay.  In March 2007, 
approximately 90 catch basin debris devices were installed by the County using 
Proposition 50 grant monies costing $320,000.  Filtration devices will be installed 
in these catch basins to trap sediments and pollutants.  Priorities for City funded 
filter projects are determined based on the highest density areas.  
 
Significant Projects Included In the FY07-08 Draft Budget 


 
1) The estimated cost for the McCarrell Canyon Backbone project is about 


$3.2 million.  $1,240,000 is included in the draft FY07-08 budget, 
including $240,000 for design and $1,000,000 to commence construction. 
 The $2 million balance is expected to be included in the FY08-09 budget 
to complete construction of the project, and will be funded with a portion 
of the $3 million FY07-08 General fund transfer. 
 


2) Approximately $50,000 is included in FY07-08 for initial design on 
PVDE/Miraleste Canyon Project. 
 


3) About $300,000 is included in the draft FY07-08 budget for storm drain 
lining projects, nearly twice the amount expected when the storm drain 
program was implemented in 2005. 
 


4) Approximately $87,000 is included in the draft FY07-08 budget for 
installation of storm drain filtration devices. 
 


5) More than $170,000 is included in the draft FY07-08 budget for 
maintenance of storm drain lines; including catch basin filtration devices, 
as well as storm drain cleaning and video inspections. 
 


6) A placeholder of $400,000 is included in the draft FY07-08 budget for 
right-of-way easements to enable property access to conduct projects 
and perform engineering studies.  Another $350,000 is expected to be 
included in the FY08-09 budget. 
 


7) More than $130,000 is included for a dedicated engineer to manage 
storm drain projects. 
 


8) An allocation of $100,000 is included for miscellaneous on-demand 
repairs. 
 


Many projects are historically performed in the summer months to avoid the rainy 
season or are large projects that may take several years to complete.  City staff 
anticipates that the majority of these projects will be completed during FY06-07.  
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However, in some instances, completion will not necessarily occur until after 
June 30, 2007.  In these instances it will probably be necessary to carry over 
remaining budget amounts to FY07-08 as a part of next year’s continuing 
appropriations.  This is a customary practice for capital projects in government 
agencies. 
 


Note: Subsequent to the preparation of the Staff Report to the Oversight 
Committee, dated May 15, 2007, Staff pulled the agenda item to award the 
contract for construction of the Sunnyside Ridge backbone project.  The Report 
included a request for a budget adjustment of about $250,000 that was included 
in the Attachment A to the May 15, 2007 Staff Report, Schedule of Storm Drain 
Costs (FY05-06 through FY11-12).  Staff has reduced the estimated cost of the 
Sunnyside Ridge project by the $250,000 in the Attachment A.   


 
Excerpt Continued: 
 


Five-Year Financial Model for the Water Quality and Flood Protection 
Program 
 
Finance and Information Technology presented a draft 2007 Five-Year Financial 
Model (the “2007 Model”) through FY11-12 to the Finance Advisory Committee 
(the “FAC”) at their most recent meeting.  The City Council will consider the 
findings and recommendation of the FAC prior to adoption of the annual budget.   
 
In the past, the FAC has advised the City Council to continue to maintain General 
Fund reserves at a level of 50% of estimated annual General Fund revenue (50% 
of about $19 million in FY07-08) and to establish a dedicated revenue source 
(the user fee) to partially fund the storm drain program.  The draft 2007 Model 
indicates that General Fund reserves may fall below the 50% reserve policy level 
before the end of FY11-12.  The draft 2007 Model for the Water Quality and 
Flood Protection program and the project details contained in the schedule of 
Storm Drain Costs (FY05-06 through FY11-12) assumes that the User Fee will 
not be repealed by the voters during the November 6, 2007 election. 
 
Several important assumptions regarding the draft 2007 Model for the Water 
Quality and Flood Protection program and the project details contained in the 
schedule of Storm Drain Costs (FY05-06 through FY11-12) include: 


 
1) Unless the City Council’s elects to transfer additional General Fund 


reserves after FY07-08, the annual User Fee is only source of revenue for 
the storm drain program.  The City Council can only make a policy 
decision to transfer additional General Fund reserves to the storm drain 
program annually.   
 


2) In the event the voters do not repeal the annual User Fee during the 
November 6, 2007 election, Staff expects to perform a comprehensive 
update of the master plan of drainage, followed by a cost-based analysis 
of project scheduling.  It is expected that the analysis may significantly 
revise the priority and timing of projects in the future.  Therefore, Staff has 
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not attempted to revise estimates of the total cost of the storm drain 
program. 
 


3) The total estimated cost of projects presented in the “Remaining Projects 
(Original 38)” column of the schedule of Storm Drain Costs (FY05-06 
through FY11-12) is based upon the total estimated cost of the original 38 
projects included in the original storm program established in 2005, 
reduced by the projects that have been completed, funded or included in 
the five-year plan for the program.  The column does not include any 
remaining costs of lining or maintenance. 
 


4) An inflationary index of 3% has been used to increase future annual 
costs.  
 


Note: Staff expects to present the 2007 Five-Year Financial Model to the City Council 
for approval on June 19, 2007 with the proposed budget for FY07-08.   
 
Excerpt Continued: 


 
EMERGENCY AND URGENT REPAIRS 
 
Since the inception of the program in 2005, several significant emergency and 
urgent storm drain lining projects have been discovered as a result of the City’s 
on-going video inspection effort.  Emergency repairs are required from time to 
time, which can change the priorities.  This is largely due to the condition of the 
existing deteriorated drainage system, the geological nature of the peninsula and 
intensity of storms due to the location of the City. The resources required to deal 
with the emergencies will sometimes lead to the delaying of scheduled projects.  
As the systems are upgraded, these emergencies should become less frequent.  
  
FUTURE UPDATE OF DRAINAGE MASTER PLAN 
 
During the sequence of presentations to the City Council about the condition of 
the City’s storm drain system that led to the voter enacted User Fee in 2005, 
Staff and its consultants advised the Council that the City’s Drainage Master Plan 
should be updated at least every five years.  Staff believes that it is advisable to 
develop an extensive drainage master plan for the City as funds are available.  
One option to consider is to concentrate the planning effort in just one or two of 
the watershed areas where the need is greatest, thereby phasing the work.  
 
During the Budget Policy Workshop conducted on March 24, 2007, the City 
Council directed Staff as follows: 
 
By January 31, 2008, prepare and issue a Request for Qualifications (RFQ) to 
seek a qualified firm capable of studying and recommending a comprehensive, 
cost-effective plan for of funding, repair and maintenance of the City’s storm 
drain system. 
 
Staff believes that the City’s Drainage Master Plan should be updated prior to, 
and in anticipation of, comprehensive, cost-effective plan for of funding, repair 







WATER QUALITY AND FLOOD PROTECTION PROGRAM – ANNUAL USER FEE 
RATE - FY07-08 
May 30, 2007 
Page 10 
 


and maintenance of the City’s storm drain system.  Based on past experience, 
Staff expects that additional investigation as part of a Master Plan update will 
reveal the need for additional projects, possibly including emergency projects.   
 


Upon completion of Staff‘s presentation and a question and answer session, the 
Oversight Committee discussed the framework and discussion points leading to its 
recommendation regarding the annual User Fee rate for FY07-08.  At the end of its 
discussion, the Committee agreed that Chair Lyon would draft a separate, independent 
report to the City Council that would include: 
 


 The Oversight Committee’s findings regarding Staff’s presentations of storm 
drain expenditures compared with the budget since the inception of the Program 
through FY06-07; 


 The Oversight Committee’s agreement with the draft WQFP budget for FY07-08; 
and  


 The Oversight Committee’s recommendation regarding the FY07-08 User Fee 
rate. 


  
Staff emailed a draft of the independent report of the Oversight Committee to its 
members on May 22, 2007 for review and comment. 
  
2 - CONSIDERATIONS REGARDING ANNUAL USER FEE RATE – FY07-08 
 
Annual User Fee Review 
 
The property owners approved an initial annual User Fee rate of $86/ERU during the mail 
ballot election that concluded on August 30, 2005.  On June 21, 2005, the City Council 
approved Ordinance No. 418, AN ORDINANCE OF THE CITY OF RANCHO PALOS 
VERDES ESTABLISHING AN ANNUAL STORM DRAIN USER FEE AND AMENDING THE 
RANCHO PALOS VERDES MUNICIPAL CODE.   
 
The following excerpts from the section 3.44.020 of Ordinance No. 418 describe provisions 
of the City’s law that governs the annual Fee, including: 
 


E. $86.00 is the maximum annual Storm Drain User Fee rate per ERU 
for fiscal year 2006-07. 


F. Such maximum annual rate per ERU shall be increased annually 
commencing with fiscal year 2007-08 by an amount equal to the change in the 
Consumer Price Index for all Urban Consumers for the Los Angeles, Riverside and 
Orange County areas (the “CPI”), including all items as published by the U.S. 
Bureau of Labor Statistics as of March 1 of each year, not to exceed a maximum 
increase of two percent (2%) per year. 


G. Notwithstanding Section 9217 of the California Elections Code, 
without a vote of the property owners, in any year the City Council may do any and 
all of the following:  (i)  repeal this Ordinance; (ii)  reduce the rate per ERU for the 
Storm Drain User Fee below the maximum rate; or (iii)  increase the rate per ERU 
for the Storm Drain User Fee up to or below the maximum rate if it has been 
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previously set below such rate.  In no event shall the City Council increase the 
Storm Drain User rate per ERU in excess of the maximum rate without approval by a 
majority vote of the property owners subject to the Storm Drain User Fee.   


 
The CPI for all Urban Consumers for the Los Angeles, Riverside and Orange County areas, 
including all items as published by the U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics, increased by 3.5% 
as of March 1, 2007.  Therefore, the maximum annual User Fee rate per ERU shall be 
increased by no more than 2%, from $86 per ERU to $87.72.   
 
Each year that the City Council desires to collect the Fee, the City Council must hold a 
public hearing to conduct an annual review of the Fee and to consider a written report 
prepared in connection with the Fee.  The following excerpts from the section 3.44.040 
of the Ordinance describe provisions of the City’s law that governs the review and rate 
setting for the annual Fee, including: 
 


Each fiscal year, commencing with fiscal year 2007-08, the City Council shall, 
following a public hearing, determine whether to collect the Storm Drain User Fee 
for that year, and if so, the rate per ERU for that year.  In making its 
determinations, the City Council shall take into account the current and projected 
revenues of the City for such fiscal year, including but not limited to, property 
taxes, sales taxes and transient occupancy taxes; the current and projected 
expenditures of the City for such fiscal year, including, but not limited to, 
proposed expenditures in connection with the City’s storm drain system; the 
balance, if any, in the Water Quality and Flood Protection Program Enterprise 
Fund; and the current and projected General Fund reserves. In no event shall the 
annual rate per ERU be set in excess of the maximum rate without approval by a 
majority vote of the property owners subject to the Storm Drain User Fee.   


 
The City will be receiving a Rate Analysis Report (the “Report”) prepared by Harris & 
Associates which identifies each developed parcel that is subject to the Storm Drain 
User Fee and the amount of the proposed Fee for each parcel for Fiscal Year 2007-08. 
The Report will be placed on file in the office of the City Clerk and be available for public 
inspection no later than June 2nd.  
 
At the June 19th public hearing, the City Council must consider all protests or objections 
to the Report and all testimony regarding the proposed levy of the Storm Drain User 
Fee for Fiscal Year 2007-08.  In addition, pursuant to Section 3.44.40 of the City’s 
Municipal Code, at the public hearing the City Council must consider whether to collect 
the Storm Drain User Fee for Fiscal Year 2007-08, and, if so, the rate per Equivalent 
Residential Unit (“ERU”) for Fiscal Year 2007-08.  In making its determinations, the City 
Council must take into account the current and projected revenues of the City for Fiscal 
Year 2007-08, including but not limited to, property taxes, sales taxes and transient 
occupancy taxes; the current and projected expenditures of the City for Fiscal Year 
2007-08, including, but not limited to, proposed expenditures in connection with the 
City’s storm drain system; the balance, if any, in the Water Quality and Flood Protection 
Program Enterprise Fund; and the current and projected General Fund reserves. In 
addition, the City Council must consider any report and recommendation submitted by 
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the Oversight Committee established by the City Council in connection with the City’s 
Water Quality and Flood Protection Program.  
 
At the conclusion of the public hearing, the City Council must determine if a majority 
protest exists.  A majority protest will exist if protests are made by the owners of a 
majority of the parcels subject to the Fee for Fiscal Year 2007-08. 
 
If there is no majority protest, the City Council may adopt a resolution approving the 
Report as filed or modifying the Report, and directing that the Storm Drain User Fee for 
Fiscal Year 2007-08 be collected on the County tax roll. On or before August 10, 2007, 
the City Clerk must file the Report with the County Auditor-Controller together with a 
statement endorsed on the Report that it has been finally adopted by the City Council. 
In the event of a majority protest, the Storm Drain User Fee may be collected for Fiscal 
Year 2007-08, but the Fee may not be collected on the County tax roll.  
 
Annual User Fee Review – Staff’s Findings and Recommendation 
 
 
Based upon the draft budget for FY07-08, Staff offers the following financial information 
for consideration by the Oversight Committee in making a User Fee rate 
recommendation for FY07-08, as well as the City Council in the determination of the 
User Fee rate for FY07-08: 
 


1) Estimated revenue from property taxes, sales taxes and transient occupancy 
taxes in the General fund are expected to increase at a rate of about 6% during 
FY07-08. 


 
2) Budgeted expenditures (before the $3 million transfer of General fund reserves) 


and transfers to other funds are expected to be nearly equal to estimated 
revenue for FY07-08 in the General fund, resulting in a draft balanced budget for 
FY07-08. 


 
3) The City Council directed Staff to include a $3 million transfer of General fund 


reserves to the Water Quality and Flood Protection fund during FY07-08 to 
enable the completion of the McCarrell Canyon backbone project.  It is expected 
that General fund reserves will be about $9 million at the end of FY08-09, nearly 
at the General Fund Reserve Policy level established by the City Council. 


 
4) The FY07-08 budget for the Water Quality and Flood Protection fund includes 


about $2.5 million of expenditures during FY07-08.  About 50% (approximately 
$1.2 million) will be funded from the collection of the annual storm drain Fee. 


 
5) No other significant revenue source is expected to be received by the City during 


FY07-08. 
 


6) The FY07-08 budget has been prepared based upon an assumption that the 
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annual User Fee will not be repealed during the November 6, 2007 municipal 
election. 


 
 
Other Significant Factors Regarding the Annual User Fee 
 
Annual User Fee – Dedicated Revenue Source 
 
The draft 2007 Five-Year Financial Model for the Water Quality and Flood Protection 
fund indicates that about $6 million of User Fees are expected to be collected through 
FY11-12.  The two most costly backbone projects included in the storm drain plan, the 
Sunnyside Ridge and McCarrell Canyon projects are entirely funded from the use of 
General fund reserves.  Based upon the draft Model, the annual User Fee is the funding 
source for nearly all of the remaining storm drain projects through FY11-12.    
 
Storm Drain Lining 
 
The 30-year Rate Model for the Water Quality and Flood Protection program included 
about $150,000 annually for storm drain lining projects.  Since the inception of the storm 
drain program, Staff has led the completion of storm drain lining projects totaling about 
$1.5 million.  Staff expects to carry over about $500,000 of unspent budgeted funds to 
FY07-08 to complete Phase 2 of the storm drain lining program.  More than $300,000 
annually (more than 2x the amount included in the 30-year Rate Model) has been 
included in the 2007 Five-Year Financial Model for the Water Quality and Flood 
Protection fund through FY11-12.  
 
Cost Increases 
 
The 30-year rate Model was based upon assumptions that costs would increase at the 
rate of 3% annually and the annual User Fee rate would be increased at the 2% 
maximum rate.   
 
Per the U.S. Department of Energy, oil prices increased 50% from 2004 to 2006.  Storm 
drain lining projects are performed using the injection of plastic (oil-based) lining 
materials.  The significant increase in oil process has resulted in a significant increase in 
storm drain lining costs.  
 
Since the inception of the storm drain program, other construction material costs (e.g. 
cement and steel) have also increased significantly due to a competitive global demand 
for construction materials.  
 
The 30-year Rate Model developed prior to the establishment of the annual User Fee 
was based upon 38 construction projects.  Since the inception of the storm drain 
program, Staff has identified more than 15 additional high-priority projects that were not 
included in the Rate Model. 
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Based upon the absence of net General fund revenues available to fund the WQFP 
program, identification of additional high priority projects, additional lining, and material 
cost increases, Staff recommends a 2% increase of the annual User Fee. 
 
Respectfully Submitted, 
 
 
 
Dennis McLean 
Director of Finance & Information Technology 
 
Attachments:  
 
A - Storm Drain Costs (FY05-06 through FY11-12)  
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DRAFT MINUTES 


 
STORM DRAIN OVERSIGHT COMMITTEE 


CITY OF RANCHO PALOS VERDES 
 


May 16, 2007 
 
 


 
CALL TO ORDER 
 
At 7:05 PM, Chair Lyon called the meeting to order at the City Hall Community Room, 
30940 Hawthorne Boulevard, for the purpose of conducting business pursuant to the 
Agenda. 
 
ROLL CALL 
 
Present: Lyon, Constantino, Curtis, Ott (arrived at approximately 7:20 PM), 


Wedemeyer 
Absent: None 
 
Also present were Director of Finance and Information Technology McLean, Deputy 
Director of Finance and Information Technology Downs, Director of Public Works Bell, 
and Senior Engineer Dragoo. 
 
APPROVAL OF AGENDA 
 
Chair Lyon asked for objections to approval of the agenda as presented.  Hearing no 
objection, Chair Lyon ordered approval of the agenda. 
 
APPROVAL OF MINUTES OF THE MEETINGS CONDUCTED ON APRIL 26, 2007 
AND MAY 2, 2007 
 
Chair Lyon asked for objections to approval of the April 26th minutes as presented.  
Hearing no objection, Chair Lyon ordered approval of the minutes. 
 
Chair Lyon asked for objections to approval of the May 2nd minutes as presented.  
Hearing no objection, Chair Lyon ordered approval of the minutes. 
 
WATER QUALITY AND FLOOD PROTECTION PROGRAM – PROPOSED BUDGET 
FOR FY07-08 AND FIVE-YEAR FINANCIAL MODEL 
 
Director McLean presented a review of the scope and purpose of the Oversight 
Committee, cited the process for the annual review of the Storm Drain User Fee, and 
briefly outlined the City Council’s budget process. 







 
Deputy Director Downs gave a detailed presentation of the attachments to the Staff 
Report, including the draft FY07-08 Water Quality Flood Protection budget and excerpts 
from the 2007 Five-Year Financial Model.  Staff answered the Committee’s questions. 
 
STORM DRAIN OVERSIGHT COMMITTEE REPORT – FRAMEWORK AND POINTS 
TO DISCUSS 
 
Chair Lyon distributed a Committee Discussion Outline to the Committee and Staff, and 
stated that the Outline was to serve as a starting point for the Committee’s independent 
report to City Council. 
 
Chair Lyon asked the Committee to either approve or offer changes to each point in the 
Outline.  The Committee discussed the entire outline, and approved the content with 
some changes.  The Committee agreed that the independent report to the City Council 
should be written by Chair Lyon and that it should contain the points approved by the 
Committee. 
 
Member Wedemeyer recused himself on points related to the use of General fund 
reserves and future revenue sources for future projects located within 500 feet of his 
residence.  Director McLean advised Member Wedemeyer that recusal was not 
necessary, in light of the fact that the Committee is not a quasi-judicial body like the 
Planning Commission. 
 
The Committee agreed to consider additional comments and recommendations prior to 
the May 30th Committee meeting.  The Committee also agreed to conduct a vote at the 
May 30th meeting regarding the Committee’s recommendation to the City Council about 
whether to make any changes to the Storm Drain User Fee for FY07-08. 
 
PUBLIC COMMENTS 
 
Barry Hildebrand, resident of Rancho Palos Verdes, commented about the Oversight 
Committee’s charter and asked Committee Members to communicate only facts to the 
City Council.  Mr. Hildebrand also asserted that most people in the City are paying $116 
for the Storm Drain User Fee, not $86. 
 
Staff offered clarification to the Committee that the average residential Storm Drain User 
Fee is less than $100.  Additionally, Staff explained that the loss of any expected fee 
revenue from a property owner who is removed from the fee roll is not re-allocated to all 
of the other property owners. 
 
ADJOURNMENT 
 
Member Curtis moved and Member Wedemeyer seconded a motion to adjourn the 
meeting at 9:52 PM.  Hearing no objection, Chair Lyon ordered the meeting adjourned. 
 







 
 
________________________________ 
Chair, Storm Drain Oversight Committee 
 
ATTEST: 
 
 
 
___________________________ 
Kathryn Downs, Recording Person 








City of Rancho Palos Verdes
Storm Drain Costs (FY05-06 through FY11-12)


Attachment A
FY05-06 & Two-Year Remaining
FY06-07 Spent Thru FY07-08 FY08-09 FY09-10 FY10-11 FY11-12 Projects
Funded 05/24/07 Proposed Proposed 5YR Model 5YR Model 5YR Model (Original 38)


Backbone Projects
McCarrell Canyon 196,085        170,000       1,240,000     2,000,000      
McCarrell Canyon, Tarragon Property 
Acquisition 1,403,500     1,403,500    
Sunnyside Ridge 1,800,000     30,430         
PVDE Miraleste Canyon 50,000          265,000      275,000      
Other Backbone Projects 9,838,629      


Pipe Lining
Phase I 532,000        532,000       
Phase II (includes Monero Storm Drain) 226,921        190,527       
PVDS (from Clipper to Seacove) 210,000        210,000       
Crest to Crestridge 59,700          59,700         
Hawthorne to Silver Arrow 130,000        130,000       
Tarapaca Drive 80,000          80,000         
Pontevedra Drive 317,792        317,792       
Storm Drain Lining, Other 554,347        20,000         300,648        305,167         309,822      314,617      319,555      


Capacity & Secondary System Projects
Via Colinita, Roan & Miraleste 582,388        119,570       
Miraleste & Chandeleur 54,075          -               
Hawthorne Blvd. -                -               370,000      200,000      
PVDE Lower Switchbacks -                -               780,000      


Other Capacity & Secondary System Projects 585,760         


Filtration Systems
Catch Basin Filtration Devices 85,000          -               87,550          90,176           92,881        95,668        


Other Projects
McCarrell Canyon Interim, 
Barkentine/Seacove 135,000        135,000       
McCarrell Canyon Interim, Gabion & Timber 
Walls 150,000        119,213       
Palos Verdes Bay Club Interim 
Improvements 185,000        185,000       
PVDS Salvation Army Outlet 26,000          26,000         
30502 PVDW Catch Basin 8,600            8,600           
Bronco Drive 66,000          66,000         
Noble View Canyon 27,000          27,000         
Citywide Interim, Other 7,400            7,400           
Alida Place Storm Drain Relocation 98,480          98,480         
Tarapaca Landslide Study 6,377            6,377           
PVDE Engineering Reserve 43,500          20,360         
Los Verdes Golf Course 95,000          -               
PVDE Curb Improvements 60,000          -               


Miscellaneous Repairs & Maintenance
Miscellaneous Repairs 122,500        78,500         100,000        100,000         47,500        47,500        47,500        
Storm Drain/Filtration Maintenance (includes 
Hawthorne, Montemalaga & Video 
Inspection/Cleaning) 226,631        112,600       171,514        192,454         266,995      290,187      297,317      
Purchase of Push Camera 10,000          11,813         
Reserve for Additional Costs (property 
acquisition, easements, updates to the 
master plan, etc.) -                -               400,000        350,000         
Administration (contract/staff engineer) 169,720        123,268       131,552        135,498         139,563      143,750      148,063      


Subtotal Storm Drain Costs 7,669,016     4,289,130   2,481,264   3,173,295    1,121,761 2,041,722   1,287,435 10,424,389  


(1) The PVDE Lower Switchbacks project is expected to be funded from the "Reserve For Future Projects"


(1)
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